Planning Commission Meeting Minutes April 23, 2002


MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

 EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1680 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

April 23, 2002

Chair Tom Maher called the meeting to order @ 6:03 p.m.

Roll Call:  

Commissioners present:  Tom Maher, Chris Kemp, Wendy Smith, Richard Steinkopf, and Diane Jacob.  Darin Brandt, John Nielson and Missy Rudy were excused.  

City Staff:  

City Planner:

Shawn Warnke


Planning Assistant:
Jody Harris


City Engineer:

Korey Walker

Others present:  Jessa Schalich, The Ranches; Mike Wren, Eagle Mountain Properties (EMP); Grant Gifford, Sundance Homes; Ken Berg.

1.
Pledge of Allegiance:

Chris Kemp led the Commission and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Identification of Voting Commissioners:
Wendy Smith, Richard Steinkopf, Tom Maher, Chris Kemp were identified as the voting commissioners.

3.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest:

Diane Jacob declared conflicts of interest, as her husband sold water rights to the developers within the City.


4.
Report from City Council Member:

Diane Jacob stated that the City Council discussed the following planning issues at their April 16, 2002 meeting:

1. Development Code Amendment regarding Alleys

2. Converting Public Property to Private Property/Mt. Airey Plat Amendment

3. Ranches Master Development Plan Amendment

4. Golf Course Maintenance Facility (Site Plan)

5. Smith Ranch Church (Final Plat)

6. Ranches Design Guidelines Amendment

The Airport Planning Commission met on April 18, 2002 and the discussed the following items:

1. Extension of Approval for the Jake Garn Subdivision, Phase 1

2. Airport Planning Commission meeting schedule 

5.
Agenda Items

A.
Kiowa Valley, Final Plat-Action Item


Shawn Warnke presented Kiowa Valley, which is located south of the Smith Ranch.  This subdivision will be accessed through the asphalt extension of Porter’s Crossing Parkway and the road base extension of Golden Eagle Road.  There is currently no development adjacent to this project.  The preliminary plat application showed Kiowa Valley Subdivision comprising 147 lots on 36.01 acres.  Plat A (the first phase) consists of 81building lots averaging 6,351 square feet.    

MOTION
Wendy Smith moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the 

final plat application for Kiowa Valley (R7 N4) subject to the following conditions:

1.
That a privacy fence be installed along Porter’s Crossing Parkway with the development of the subdivision (as required by the Ranches Design Review Committee).

2.
That there be a minimum of three feet from the trail on Porter’s Crossing Parkway to the privacy fence (as required by the Ranches Design Review Committee).  

3.
That the homes along the Porter’s Crossing Parkway be required to have an EAR of .30 (as required by the Ranches Design Review Committee).


4. 
That the applicant submits electronic files of the dry utilities. 



5. 
That the street names be identified as a street, road, drive, etc on the plat. 



6.
That a more detailed plan be submitted showing the xeriscape (water wise) landscaping to be plant in the roundabout.



7.
That a more detailed plan be submitted for the park and park equipment.

8. That the Public Works Board recommendation of approval be satisfied (that 

9. The impact fees be adjusted to cover the cost of the request). 



10.
That the City Engineer’s requirements be satisfied (See the section entitled Review of 
Materials).



Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0. Motion passed.
B.
Mt. Airey Plat A, Plat Amendment - Action Item


The Mt Airey subdivision is located on the east side of The Ranches Parkway near State Road 73.  
The subdivision is directly south of the Ranches’ Business Park.


The Ranches submitted a plat amendment application on March 13, 2002.  The proposed amendment 
will change the lot lines for lots 28-31. Overall, these lots will increase in size. The Ranches are 
proposing the creation of 3 new lots.  

The Ranches Master Development Agreement identifies R1 N26 and R1 N27; these parcels are 
granted 133 and 92 dwelling units respectively.  The proposed application does not violate the 
vested density for this area.   

MOTION
Richard Stienkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of the site plan application for the Maintenance Facility Site for the Golf Course which includes the following facilities: a golf course maintenance building that is approximately 4820 square feet; a restroom facilities on the golf course, a sod farm that is approximately 1.31 acres; and Tasco Electrical Storage .95 acres in sizes to the City Council subject to the following conditions:

1. That construction plans for the gas and phone line extensions that will be installed through Eagle Gate phase 4 be approved by the Engineering, Public Works, and Telecommunication Departments.
2. That the applicant receives approval from the County for a septic tank.
3. That the appropriate water rights are deeded to the City with the approval of the site plan. 
4. That storm water calculations based upon the correct design parameters noted in Section 4.040 of the City’s construction specifications are submitted.
5. That the dry utility demands for the facilities are submitted so that the City can calculate impact fees. 
6. That calculation for the sediment pond volume is submitted. 
7. That the location of restroom facilities, utility services, and proposed connections, and utility demands are submitted. 
8. That the Fire Chief review and approve fuel tanks and fire hydrants.
Wendy Smith seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0. Motion passed.




C.
Porter’s Crossing South, Concept Plan, Discussion Item

Mr. Warnke presented Porter’s Crossing South, which is north of the preliminary approved Kiowa Valley and south of Porter’s Crossing. The proposed subdivision will be accessed from Porter’s Crossing Parkway (this section of parkway has yet to be constructed). Mr. Warnke continued in stating that Porter’s Crossing South is located on property that is currently not in the Ranches Master Development Plan.  The Ranches have submitted an amendment to their Master Development Plan to include this 20 acre parcel.  (This Master Development Plan amendment is tentatively scheduled for the April 9, 2002 Planning Commission.)  The Ranches have proposed in their Master Development Plan Amendment that this property (R7 N4) be zoned for 70 single-family dwelling units. 

Scott Kirkland addressed the Commissioners stating that none of the lots were less than 60 feet wide.  Mr. Kirkland stated that the Ranches were representing an individual out of Denver, Colorado.  That individual asked that The Ranches represent him as the processing party with the development.  

Brigham Morgan inquired about the turnouts from the island parks along Porter’s Crossing.  Discussion ensued.

D.
National Field Archery’s Association (NFAA), Archery Golf at The Ranches



MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved that the Planning Commission recommend approval of 


the temporary archery range to the City Council subject to the following 



conditions:

1. That the temporary archery range be permitted for May 10-12, 2002; May 31, 2002; and June 1-2, 2002.

2. That the applicant obtains special burn permits for any campfires and comply with all requirements outlined by the Fire Chief.

3. That the site be returned to its precondition state following the event. 

4. That if the special event creates an increase in the demands for public safety services that those services shall be provided by the applicant. 

5. That the archery range complies with safety standards for Utah County Sheriff’s Office and the National Field Archerer’s Association (NFAA) and that the applicant provides security to monitor the perimeter of the archery range to prohibit non-participants from accessing the range.

6. That road base or gravel is used at the connection of dirt roads and paved roads as required by the City Engineer.

7. That there be sufficient public facilities such as restrooms.

8. That the City Recorder and City Attorney ensure that all of the insurance forms and the permission of the property owners have been submitted. 

Wendy Smith seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.   Motion passed.


E.
Cedar Valley Airport, Master Development Preliminary Application Review-Discussion 
Item

The Cedar Valley Airport is located south of the Sage Valley subdivision (about a mile south of State Road 73).  

In November 2000, a master development plan application was submitted for the Cedar Valley Airport.  The proposed application differs greatly from other master development applications because essentially the applicant only desires to rezone the property.  The City Attorney has stated that the master development plan is the only process in the Development Code to rezone property.    

Specifically, the applicant requested that their 92.7-acre property currently zoned as agriculture be rezoned to the Airpark (85.97 acres) and Manufacturing and Industrial Zone (6.86 acres).  The application materials submitted for this master development plan requested that no residential units be included in the Airpark Zone.  Furthermore, the property owner stated that it is not their intent to develop or expand the airport facility.  (Please review the compatibility section in the application and Mr. Patterson’s letter dated April 12, 2001.)

The applicant is intending to have an outdoor storage yard for construction materials on the 6.86 acres proposed for the Manufacturing and Industrial Zone.  The City’s Development Code does not permit the outdoor storage of construction materials as an allowed use in this zone; this is solidified in the City Attorney’s letter dated May 29, 2001.  

F.
Alley, Possible Development Code Amendment – Action Item

There are several issues surrounding the construction of alleys that the City needs to consider.  This discussion is timely since the City is in the process of amending the Development Code.  The primarily issues surrounding the use of alleys include: 1) the cost associated with ongoing maintenance of alleys; 2) the ineffective use of alleys.  

The first issue exceeds the realm of responsibility of the Planning Commission.  As such, the Planning Commission should not discuss this element of the issue at the meeting.  The second issue falls within the Planning Commission’s purview; further the City Council has requested that the Planning Commission give their recommendation regarding standards to make alleys more effective.



MOTION
Wendy Smith moved that the Planning Commission recommend to the City 


Council that the Development Code be amended to include the following 


standards and requirements for the construction of alleys: 



1.
That lots constructed with alley access are required to have garage doors 

face the alley and driveway accesses off the alley.  This will require 


contractors to observe this subdivision design element. 



2.
That alley subdivision are required to have zero lot line setbacks or 


required to have the adjacent properties share (a portion of their) 


driveways.  This will prohibit the driveway from dividing the backyard 


space.  



3.
That alley alignments do not have sections greater than 250 feet (or as 


determined by the City Engineer) that are long and straight. This will 


reduce vehicles parking on the alley and slow speed of vehicles on 


alleys.  



Chris Kemp seconded the motion.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.   Motion passed.
6.
General Discussion/Questions:



None.

7.
Adjournment:

MOTION
Richard Steinkopf moved to adjourn the meeting @ 8:19 p.m.  

Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Tom Maher
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